EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE








Meeting: 14th December, 2011







at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Sweeney (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Cassidy, Doughty, Garnett, Husband, Richardson, C. Thomson, Wall and Williams.
The Chairman informed the Committee that Gary Ormondroyd, Chief Environmental Health Officer, would be retiring after 27 years service on 31st December, 2011 and requested that the Committee’s thanks and appreciation for the support over the years be placed on record.  

82 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006 – Urgent Items

RESOLVED:- That by reason of the special circumstances outlined below the Chairman is of the opinion that the following items of business not specified on the agenda should be considered at the meeting as a matter of urgency in accordance with Section 100(B)(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972.




Item





Reason
Dalton Drill Hall – Request for Capital

To enable the works to be carried out Grant (Minute No. 103)



before the next meeting of the             






Committee.

Establishment Changes – Failure to

To enable the recommendations to Agree (Minute No. 104)



be included in the Council’s Budget            






Strategy which will be considered by            






Council on 24th January, 2012.

83 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006

Discussion arising hereon it was

RESOLVED:- That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 1 (Minute No. 104) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said Act.

84 – Disclosure of Interests

Councillor Barlow declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 21 – Grants to External Organisations (Minute No. 102).  He was the Honorary Treasurer of the Barrow and District Disability Association.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.
Councillor Cassidy declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Urgent Item – Establishment Changes – Failure to Agree (Minute No. 104).  A close relative was mentioned in the establishment changes.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.

Councillor Doughty declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the Urgent Item – Dalton Drill Hall – Request for Capital Grant (Minute No. 103).  He was Chairman of the Trustees.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.

Councillor Garnett declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 21 – Grants to External Organisations (Minute No. 102).  He was the Chairman of the Barrow Citizens Advice Bureau Board of Trustees.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.
Councillor Richardson declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 21 – Grants to External Organisations (Minute No. 102).  He was involved with a number of organisations receiving grants.

Councillor C. Thomson declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 21 – Grants to External Organisation (Minute No. 102).  He was a Member of the Barrow and District Disability Association.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.

85 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 13th November, 2011 were agreed as a correct record.

86 – Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bell, Graham, Guselli and Seward.
Councillors Husband, C. Thomson and Williams substituted for Councillors Graham, Bell and Guselli respectively.
87 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations
The recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 1st December, 2011 were submitted for consideration.

N.B. The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of this meeting.

RESOLVED:- That the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum be agreed as follows:-


Recharge Proposal

That Members:-

(i)
Agree to stricter management of Responsible Repairs which fall outside the responsibility of the Tenancy Agreement to reduce the overall volume and cost of repairs;

(ii)
Agree the principles outlined in the Rechargeable Repair Policy proposal and Recovery procedures from current and former tenants and leaseholders;

(iii)
Agree the transfer of the responsibility for the recovery of Rechargeable Repair monies from the Borough Treasurer’s Department to Housing; and

(iv)
Agree the adoption of a “standard repair charge pricelist”.

2012 Disabled Adaptations Contract
That Members agree for Officers proceed with tendering the 2012 Disabled Adaptations Contract via the Cumbria Housing Partners framework.

Sound Insulation Works

That:-

(i)
Officers proceed to suspend the normal Council Standing Orders for procurement and authorise the appointment of the specialist Contractor John C. Wilkins to undertake the sound insulation works as outlined in the Housing Manager’s Report; and

(ii)
A sum of £30,000 be allocated from Electrical Testing for the purpose of carrying out the sound insulation.

Homelink Services

Members agree:-

(i)
That properties designated as Warden Services continue to be advertised and allocated as previously (See Minute No. 30);

(ii)
That the Community Alarm and Mobile Warden Services withdraw visiting and response services from 20th January, 2012 with the service ending on 31st January, 2012;
(iii)
Maintenance of equipment:-

(i)
To continue to fund maintenance costs at Eamont Close/Dalton in the short term with further consideration as necessary.

(ii)
To stop providing maintenance of dispersed alarms from an appropriate date and rely on “spare” units to deal with breakdowns; and

(iv)
That the appropriate revenue costs of operating the Community Centres (Eamont Close, Grange and Cartmel Crescent, Cotswold Crescent, Ocean Road) be met by the HRA but undergo a review to assess their long term sustainability.

Changes to Reception Opening Hours

That Members agree to the following new hours:-

Reception to be open to the Public between the hours of 9.00am and 4.00pm (Monday to Friday) with a 10.00am opening on Wednesdays to allow for training.

Cumbria Choice – Choice Based Lettings Scheme (CBL)

That Members agree:-

(i)
To note the information on Cumbria Choice CBL Scheme;

(ii)
Amendments to Local Letting policies for Grange and Cartmel Crescent estate and Askam Whinfield Place bungalows in line with Cumbria Choice Allocation Policy; and

(iii)
To the recommendations for properties designated as Warden Services to continue to be advertised and allocated as previously.  A future report would introduce individual local letting policies for these areas.   

88 – Council Tax Base 2012-2013
The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that the Council Tax Base calculation had been based on the number of dwellings on the valuation list adjusted by estimates for additions to and deletions from the list. Adjustments had also been made for exempt dwellings, disabled reductions, discounts and successful appeals.

The Council Tax Base for the financial year 2012-2013 had been set at:

	
	2012-2013
	2011-2012

	The whole Borough area
	21,535.90
	21,557.44

	Barrow unparished area
	17,663.03
	17,689.00

	Dalton with Newton Town Council
	2,488.37
	2,490.51

	Askam and Ireleth Parish Council
	1,116.52
	1,114.99

	Lindal and Marton Parish Council
	267.98
	262.94


The base would be used to set the Council Tax for the financial year 2012-2013.

RESOLVED:- To agree the Council Tax Base for Setting the Council Tax for 2012-2013.

89 – Parking Charges 2012
The Chief Executive reminded the Committee that the Council’s Budget Strategy required an increase in car park income increasing the basic one hour rate by 10p each year to reach £1.50 by 2015.

The Council had operated a number of off-street car parks with a current charging system as follows:-





Current Charge
1 hour




£1.10

2 hours



£2.10

3 hours



£3.00

4 hours



£3.80

10 hours



£6.00

Annual contract


£700

The Council needed to increase the basic one hour charge by 10p but it was important to maintain incentives to purchase longer stays and avoid customers buying shorter periods.

It was recommended that ticket prices were set to continue to offer a pricing incentive and the Council seek to increase income by increasing sales of two hour+ tickets.

Charges from 1st February, 2012 were recommended as follows:-

1 hour



£1.20

2 hours


£2.20

3 hours


£3.00

4 hours


£4.00

10 hours


£6.00

Contract


£720 (as of 1st January, 2012)

Officers would monitor sales closely and if the discount offered did not produce the desired income flow then corrective action could be taken at the half year or discount reduced in the 2013 budget.

RESOLVED:- To agree the under-mentioned 2012 parking charges to come into operation on 1st February, 2012:-


1 hour

£1.20


2 hours
£2.20


3 hours
£3.00


4 hours
£4.00


10 hours
£6.00


Contract
£720 (as of 1st January, 2012)

90 – Cumbria Housing Strategy 2011-2015 and Investment Plan
The Committee considered a detailed report of the Director of Regeneration and Community Services regarding the Council’s continued participation in the Cumbria Housing Strategy.

It was agreed that the Council previously had agreed to participate in the development of a Cumbria Housing Strategy with the encouragement of the Audit Commission, Government Office and Homes and Communities Agency.  The approach had been supported by the policy agenda of the time around 'Regionalisation'.  A Cumbria Housing Strategy had been adopted in 2006.  

In addition, Housing Authorities in Cumbria had historically worked in 'co-operation' at Officer level where it had been decided appropriate for the practical development of services.

A formal structure had developed in Cumbria to coordinate the delivery of the Strategy, including the Cumbria Housing Executive Group, in which Councillors and Officers from each district or borough council attend four times a year.

The existing Strategy for the period 2006/11 needed updating and a new draft Strategy 2011-2015 was considered by the Committee.
The document had been written to reflect the vision of the Cumbria Housing Executive Group (CHEG) to create a "shared vision, a single voice for housing in Cumbria.  The Group were committed to working together to add value: to create, sustain and enhance homes and communities for the benefit of all."

In drafting the Strategy regard had been given to the very diverse nature of Cumbria and its housing markets, with an attempt to reflect the requirements of each of the Districts.  As such, the importance of each may be more or less depending on the Borough or District of Cumbria.

The key themes were:

· Key Theme 1: Housing Growth, Affordability and Community  Sustainability;
· Key Theme 2: Vulnerable People, Supporting Independence; and
· Key Theme 3: Housing Market Renewal: Using Stock More Effectively.
RESOLVED:- (i) To agree to the continued participation in the Cumbria Housing Strategy and the draft County Strategy;

(ii) To adopt an approach to participate where it was deemed appropriate and of benefit to the Borough; and

(iii) To ask Council Officers to draft a Housing Statement which reflected the Council’s objectives having regard to the draft strategy, where appropriate.

91 – National Award for Innovation and Best Practice
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that on 24th November the Council had been presented with a national award for innovation and best practice by the Association of Geographic Information at an awards ceremony held in London.  The award had been given for the Council’s work on using geographic information systems and particularly the use of open source software.

The judges had recognised that the Council’s use of open source software potentially provided a low cost solution for many other organisations.

The Council’s GIS Co-ordinator Robin Gawlik, in particular was to be congratulated for his work on achieving the award.
RESOLVED:- To note the report.
92 – Allotments 
The Chief Executive informed the Committee that the Council currently had provision for 750 allotment plots on 17 sites which exceeded the typical local authority provision of 15 plots per 1,000 households.
The number of people currently on the waiting list for allotment plots was almost 500 and the turnover of allotment plots since April 2009 was only 150 indicating that residents may be on the waiting list for up to eight years.

In 2010/11 the cost for providing the allotment service was £88,380 of which £33,200 had been recovered in rent so the total cost to the council was £55,180. £50,000 of these costs was associated with grounds maintenance which included the removal of rubbish; collection of rent and provision of water.

A significant reduction in the Council’s formula grant meant that subsiding allotment provision was not sustainable and the allotment income needed to cover the cost of provision.

The scrutiny review had examined the provision of allotment plots and the cost of that provision and had made recommendations to be implemented by 1st April, 2012. 

RESOLVED:- 

(i)
To agree that vacant plots were let on an “as seen” basis and a temporary rent reduction should be considered for heavily contaminated plots. Offers of vacant plots should be restricted to two and if neither was accepted the resident should be removed from the waiting list. The time to respond to an offer should be restricted to three weeks;
(ii)
To agree that the number of plots per household should be restricted to two for future tenants. Tenants may hand over a single plot to a family member when they terminate their tenancy provided that the recipient was on the waiting list;
(iii)
To agree that the allotment service should be funded by the income from the rents. The proposed increases in rent identified in the budget strategy would cover the cost of delivering the service;
(iv)
To agree that waste generated by gardening activities was the responsibility of the allotment holders and they should remove it. The Council should consider alternative cost effective options for removing fly-tips and bulky waste;
(v)
To agree that the Council should set a fixed rent for a standard size allotment and a higher fixed rent for larger allotments. The Council should accept “direct debit” and card payments for allotment rent to reduce external charges. If tenants want to continue to use other methods then these payments should incur a surcharge to cover the additional costs; and
(vi)
To encourage allotment holders to make their own provision for collecting water to reduce the volume used at the stand pipes. The supply of water to the stand pipes could be restricted in winter to prevent freezing. 
93 – New Lease: 3 James Freel Court
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that James Freel Court consisted of seven modern industrial units constructed by the Council in 2008.

Brammer UK Limited (Engineering Supply Company) had requested a lease of Unit 3 James Freel Court and the Commercial Estate Manager had provisionally agreed a term of ten years at a rent of 13,500pa excluding VAT.  A rent free period of six months would be given with the rent reviewed in the fifth year.
RESOLVED:- To note the current position and agree to the granting of a new lease of 3 James Freel Court to Brammer UK Limited (Engineering Supply Company) on the terms reported.

94 – Disposal of 166 Rawlinson Street, Barrow-in-Furness
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reminded the Committee that the Council had acquired No. 166 Rawlinson Street in 2006 for £50,000.  The property was partly three storey and vacant.  
The Council had marketed the property in June 2011, one firm offer of £10,000 had been received in June but not followed up and two further written expressions of interest had been received but did not result in a firm offer.  The offer of £10,000 was for refurbishment into commercial floorspace at ground level and rented accommodation above.

A proposal had been received from Fairoak Housing Association, who specialised in providing accommodation for people with learning disabilities, to demolish the premises and rebuild to three stories to provide six one bed flats with supported tenancies.  The Association had provided financial details of their proposal and had asked for the freehold of the premises to be conveyed to them for nil consideration.  They had confirmed that finances were available to allow the redevelopment to proceed immediately.

Given the weakness of the property market and the likelihood of any other redevelopment proposal coming to fruition in the foreseeable future, he recommended that the proposal from Fairoak Housing Association be accepted.  That would result in the rapid redevelopment of the site (subject to planning permission), the creation of six supported tenancies for people with learning disabilities which were in great demand in the Borough, and make an early and positive contribution to the improvement of Rawlinson Street.

Transfer of the freehold to Fairoak would be subject to them obtaining planning permission for the redevelopment and paying the Council’s reasonable legal costs in the transfer.

RESOLVED:- To agree that the freehold of 166 Rawlinson Street be sold to Fairoak Housing Association for redevelopment into six flats for people with learning disabilities for £1 subject to them applying for planning permission within three months and commencing redevelopment within a further six month period of obtaining planning consent.
95 – Shop Lease – 108-112 Lesh Lane, Barrow-in-Furness
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that the purpose of the report was to agree a potential new leaseholder for a shop at 108-112 Lesh Lane, Barrow-in-Furness.
The shop had previously traded as a mini-supermarket and off licence.

Following advertisement, six potential leaseholders had been invited to submit proposals of which three did so.  All three had proposed to trade as a mini-supermarket and off licence.

Mr Dogan Orman had been offered the lease on a sixteen year term at a rent of £13,500 pa.  The rent would be free for three months and the rent would be reviewed in the third year.
Mr Orman had agreed that he would operate a Mace franchise from the premises and the offer should be made conditional upon that. 
RESOLVED:- To agree that Mr Dogan Orman be offered the lease at 108-112 Lesh Lane, Barrow on the terms reported subject to the shop being branded under a national brand arrangement.
REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

96 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations

Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 1st December, 2011 on the Homelink Charging Arrangements.

N.B.  The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of the meeting.

Homelink Charging Arrangements
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-
(i)
To agree that the service charges for Tenants receiving a Community Alarm Service be revised to £1 per week from 2nd January, 2012 and for the Housing Manager to have delegated authority to remove the service charges as necessary as changes in services were reviewed as outlined in Minute No. 35; and

(ii)
To agree that the service charges for residents in Dalton and Eamont Close be reduced to £1 per week at the appropriate time to reflect the change in contract arrangements.

97 – Local Government Act 2003 – Regulation of Acupuncture, Tattooing, Semi-Permanent Skin Colouring, Cosmetic Piercing and Electrolysis
The Chief Environmental Health Officer informed the Committee that the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1982 had introduced specific controls for certain skin piercing activities such as ear piercing, tattooing, acupuncture and electrolysis.  The controls had enabled Local Authorities to require the registration of such activities to ensure that operators meet hygienic standards.  The principal reason for the introduction of the controls related to the risks of transmission of blood borne diseases such as Aids and Hepatitis. 

Since the initial controls were introduced there had been a number of developments in skin piercing primarily associated with fashion trends.  Consequently the current practices of what were known as cosmetic body piercing for studs, rings etc and also semi-permanent skin colouring were in effect unregulated.  Local Authorities had expressed concern for a number of years that these practices also posed potential health risks for the transmission of blood borne diseases.

In recognition of these concerns the Government had introduced, through Section 120 and Schedule 6 of the Local Government Act 2003, powers to require the registration of businesses which provide cosmetic piercing and skin colouring services.  The powers had firstly to be adopted by a Local Authority and regulation would be subject to compliance with a set of model byelaws.

Due to the inherent risks for the transmission of blood borne diseases through improper techniques and lack of sterile practices there was an ever present concern that unregulated operators represented a risk to the public’s health.  It was recommended that the Council adopted the provisions of Section 120 of the Local Government Act 2003 to implement the local regulation of cosmetic piercing and skin colouring.  Specific guidance had been issued by the Department of Health and included model byelaws to be followed by Local Authorities that adopted the powers of registration.  As the Council had already adopted the 1982 Local Government Act in relation to tattooing, ear piercing and electrolysis the introduction of the new byelaws was much more simplified in that the Council was automatically enable to apply the registration and byelaws regime to cosmetic piercing and semi-permanent skin colouring.

The Council was able to charge a reasonable fee for the registration of these additional skin-piercing businesses and it was recommended that the registration fee should be that charged for the other skin piercing businesses.  The registration fee was currently set at £93.00.

The model byelaws associated with the new requirements were considered by the Committee.  It was recommended that these be adopted as drafted by the Government.  The byelaws had been intended to ensure adequate controls over health and safety hygiene for all skin piercing businesses.
RECOMMENDED:- 

To recommend the Council:-

(i) 
To approve the adoption of powers contained within Section 120 Local Government Act 2003 together with model byelaws, to require the registration of acupuncture, tattooing, semi-permanent skin-colouring, cosmetic piercing and electrolysis activities and to set a registration fee for semi-permanent skin colouring and cosmetic piercing equal to the fee payable for registration in respect of persons and premises for electrolysis, tattooing and acupuncture, currently £93.00;

(ii)
To adopt the powers and byelaws as detailed in Appendix 1 in the report; and

(iii)
To revoke existing byelaws as detailed in Appendix 2 in the report.
98 – Criminal Justice and Police Act 2001 – Alcohol Consumption and Designated Places Order
The Chief Environmental Health Officer reminded the Committee that in December 2008 the Council had resolved to make Orders under the provisions of the Criminal Justice and Police Act 2001 which provided controls to limit the consumption of alcohol in designated places.

The controls had been used infrequently but continue to provide a valuable contribution to the strategy used by the local Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership to control nuisance and disorder arising from the consumption of alcohol.

Discussions had been held with Barrow Police representatives who were keen to further control the consumption of alcohol in designated places in specific locations to reduce the occurrence of significant nuisance and disorder.

Three additional specific areas of the Borough had been identified as suitable and necessary for the relevant controls on the consumption of alcohol in designated places.
The areas were Dalton Leisure Centre, Four Groves and Ormsgill Community Centre and Shops.
The controls provided by the Orders which were made under Section 13 of the Criminal Justices and Police Act 2001 were exercised only when an individual failed to comply with a request made by a constable to:-

a)
not consume in the designated place anything which is, or which the constable reasonably believes to be, intoxicating liquor;

b)
to surrender anything in his possession which is, or which the constable believes to be, intoxicating liquor or a container for such liquor (other than a sealed container).

A person who failed without reasonable excuse to comply with a requirement imposed committed an offence and was liable on summary conviction to a fine not exceeding level 2 of the standard scale, currently £100.

The legislation required that a consultation process be undertaken to assess the view of business operators and residents living in the areas concerned.  He asked the Committee to agree to the carrying out of the relevant consultations and delegate to the Chief Executive the making of relevant Orders subject to no objections to the making of the Orders being received.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to authorise the Chief Executive to make orders to control alcohol consumption in designated places in respect of Dalton Leisure Centre, Four Groves, Ormsgill Community Centre and Shops as defined in the body of the report, subject to no objections being received.

99 – Capital Programme 2011-2012 Monitoring Report as at 30th November, 2011; Capital Strategy and Proposed Capital Programme for 2012-2013 to 2015-2016

The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that the monitoring report for the Capital Programme for 2011-2012 had included the variations since the last report on 20th July, 2011 and the expenditure as at 30th November, 2011.

The Capital Strategy adopted by Council in March 2010 had been reviewed and updated to reflect the Key Priorities adopted by Council in October 2011.

The report set out the proposed Capital Programme for 2012-2013 to 2015-2016.  
The report showed the proposed capital projects and financing; which included the level of financing from borrowing that was assumed in the Budget Strategy and would be used in setting the revenue budget and Treasury Management Strategy coming to next meeting of the Committee.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To approve the variations to the 2011-2012 Capital Programme and note the expenditure as at 30th November 2011;

(ii)
To approve the updated Capital Strategy;

(iii)
To approve the Capital Programme for 2012-2013 to 2015-2016; and

(iv)
To agree that the use of the miscellaneous properties funding be delegated to the Chief Executive after consultation with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Executive Committee and the delegation would be exercised when urgent or confidential matters arise.

100 – Borrowing Limits
The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that a new system of financing the Housing Revenue Account would come into effect from 1st April, 2012. Instead of paying or receiving housing subsidy, the government would end the subsidy regime by making or receiving payments from all housing authorities in England.

For Barrow the new system would involve the Council buying out of the subsidy system to become self financing. A payment of £17.415 million would be made to the DCLG on 28th March, 2012. That amount had been calculated by the DCLG based on using a national model incorporating the Council’s own 30 year business plan for the Housing Revenue Account.

As the Council did not have sufficient cash resources to meet that payment, the full amount of £17.415 million would have to be borrowed. It was intended to borrow that amount from the Public Works Loan Board on 26th March, 2012 using a special reduced interest rate available for self financing borrowing only. That rate would be announced nearer the time. Also the type and maturity profile of the new borrowing would be determined nearer the time based on market conditions.

The Council’s current Authorised Limit for borrowing was not sufficient to take out the new borrowing and it was necessary to increase the limits to accommodate the new loan of £17.415 million. The revised limits should be:

	
	Current 
	Revised

	Authorised Limit
	£29 million
	£47 million

	Operational Boundary
	£26 million
	£44 million


	
	£m 

	Current external borrowing
	22.4 

	Planned borrowing this year
	1.4 

	HRA new borrowing
	17.4 

	Total
	41.2


RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to increase the 2011-2012 Authorised Limits for borrowing to £47 million and the Operational Boundary for borrowing to £44 million.
101 – Barrow Carnival 2012
The Chief Executive reminded the Committee that two years ago, at the request of retailers in the town centre, the Rotary Club had reviewed the route of the Carnival, and had moved the event from Barrow Park to the Town Centre, in an attempt to encourage more people to visit and stay in town on Carnival Day. The dancing competitions had been staged in Forum.

The dancing schools now wished to dance in the open air rather than on the Forum stage.  To accommodate the dancing competition programme, it would be necessary to set up two dancing boards in addition to other Carnival infrastructure e.g. stalls, attractions etc.  The Rotary Club of Furness had met with Officers and had requested the use of Market Street Car Park for that purpose.  Market Street Car Park had 107 car parking spaces.  There would still be 785 car parking spaces available in other Council pay and display car parks but there could be congestion within the town centre and motorists seek alternatives.

In addition, they had also asked to use the Main Hall at the Forum to put on a concert with local bands and groups to provide further entertainment on Carnival Day.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To agree that the Rotary Club of Furness be offered the use of Market 
Street Car Park and the Main Hall of Forum on Saturday, 30th June, 
2012;

(ii)
To agree that the Council do not levy any hire charges for these venues; and

(iii)
To agree that any shortfall in car parking income across car parks on the day was met from the Council’s Festival Fund.

102 – Grant Payment to Outside Bodies
The Chief Executive reminded the Committee that the Council’s budget strategy required a 50% reduction in resources for grant aid to outside bodies and the deletion of all discretionary rate relief funding, the arts development budget and grant aid to Community Transport with effect from April 2012.

To assist third sector organisations cope with that change between 2012 and 2015, the Council was establishing a Grant Aid Transition Fund of £400,000.

All affected organisations were being advised of these changes and it was anticipated that a number of them would request transition assistance from the Council.

It was important that the Council was able to make quick and co-ordinated decisions on such requests and he recommended that the Council delegate decision making with regards to the use of the Transition Fund to this Committee.

A small Sub Committee needed to be established to advise it how best to use these resources and help third sector organisations adjust to the new funding regime.

Subject to approval of the request to Council for delegated authority, he recommended that a Grant Transition Sub Committee of five Members (four Labour and one Conservative) be established with the following remit:-

“To advise and make recommendations to the Executive Committee on grants to outside bodies, including the level of transition grant to be awarded to each organisation within the budgetary framework set by the Council.”

He considered that the Grants Sub Committee would be superfluous given the level of resources and it should be deleted.  
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To delegate expenditure of the Grant Aid Transition Fund to Executive Committee; and 

(ii)
To agree that the Executive Committee established a Sub Committee of five Members (four Labour and one Conservative) to consider and recommend to the Executive Committee how best to use these resources and that replaced the existing Grants Sub Committee which would no longer be required.

103 – Dalton Drill Hall – Request for Capital Grant
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that a request had been received for a capital contribution of £19,000 to convert the first floor of Dalton Drill Hall to a youth facility.

The building was leased by Dalton Community Association (DCA) on a long term repairing lease from Cumbria County Council.  At the Cumbria County Council Cabinet meeting in November it had been was agreed to transfer the asset to Dalton Community Association.

Building renovation had been divided into two phases.  The first phase had comprised replacement of toilets on the ground floor, repair of the flat roof over the former rifle range and a major revamp of the entrance to create a reception and a more welcoming entrance to the building.  The works had been completed at a cost of £89,000 with the Council contributing £25,000, the balance being made up from Cumbria County Council £31,000 and charitable foundations and trusts £32,000 (rounded figures).

Phase two comprised the following capital works:-
1.
Refurbished kitchen and pantry.

2.
New heating and lighting

3.
Self contained dedicated youth rooms on the first floor

4.
Outside play area for play group.

5.
New classroom/meeting room/seminar room

6.
Recording studio

7.
Additional toilets

8.
Refurbishment of the main hall including providing staging blocks

9.
Fire safety systems renewed.

The Board of Trustees had adopted an incremental approach to these improvements as finance became available.  They had prioritised youth rooms on the first floor, item no.3 from the above list, and requested £19,000 of capital grant from the Council to carry out the work.

The current Board of Trustees had brought the Centre into a challenging but sustainable financial position and had used previous capital grants from the Council and others to support the strategy. 
Dalton Community Association had given an undertaking that there would be no further requests for the Council capital resources to support the refurbishment.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To agree to provide a capital contribution of £19,000 to convert the first floor of Dalton Drill Hall to a youth facility from the 2011/12 Capital Programme Asset Investment Fund; and

(ii)
To ask Officers to draft a policy regarding similar future applications.

104 – Establishment Changes – Failure to Agree 
The Chief Executive informed the Committee that representations had been received from Unison with respect to the job title and grade of the proposed Planning Team Leader post.

Management and Unison had failed to agree on this matter.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To reject the request to amend the grade of the proposed Planning Team Leader Post;

(ii)
To agree to re-title the Planning Team Leader Post to Planning Manager; and

(iii)
To confirm the recommended grade of the Planning Manager at PO 10.

The meeting ended at 3.10 p.m.
